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M I N U T E S
At 4:04 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College, District Number Seven, was called to order by Chair Paul Burton in Room 5 of the Shoreline Community College site at the Lake Forest Park Towne Center (SCC@LP).  
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms, Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Larry Paulsen represented the Office of the Attorney General.
APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:

A motion was made by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held May 26, 2004.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held June 2, 2004.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, was approved unanimously.

Chair Paul Burton then asked Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, to introduce the Lake Forest Park college staff.  Ms. Peterson said that Ms. Rebecca Rhodes, Executive Director of Workforce Programs, was now director of Shoreline Community College at Lake Forest Park and, as such, had been planning for this Board meeting with her staff.  

Ms. Peterson then introduced Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Dr. Darlene Miller, who provides oversight to Lake Forest Park.  Dr. Miller thanked the Lake Forest Park staff for the preparation to welcome the Board.  Ms. Angie Nickerson, Ms. Sharon Sneddon, Ms. Gwen Whitford were introduced, as well as computer staff members Ms. Mary Sutton and Mr. Keith Edholm.  New staff member, Ms. Karla Smith Jones, and Mr. Mark Hankins, faculty member on assignment as Director of Business Services, were also introduced to the Board. 
ACTION:  ADOPT RESOLUTION NO. 85, RECOGNITION OF SERVICE OF TRUSTEE MS. SARAH PHILLIPS:

At her last meeting as a member of the Board of Trustees, Ms. Sarah Phillips was presented with a Resolution recognizing her decade of service to Shoreline Community College.  Chair Burton read the resolution and also presented Ms. Phillips with flowers, thanking her on behalf of the Board.

Chair Paul Burton took the opportunity to introduce Ms. Jennie “Gidget” Terpstra, the newly appointed Trustee who will replace Ms. Phillips.  Ms. Terpstra’s term begins July 1, 2004.
Ms. Phillips said that, while on the Board, she has been involved in granting tenure to most of the faculty on tenure track over the past ten years, and had served on the screening committees for all the current Vice Presidents, except Dr. Tom Curtis. 

She said Shoreline Community College is nimble and able to respond to the community quickly and in a variety of ways.  She said the college has embedded diversity into the curriculum and into the greater college.  She cited opening the Lake Forest Park site and building International Programs as jewels in the college’s crown.  She congratulated the staff for their work.

She also said that there are issues to be addressed as she leaves.  For one, the Board must work to move the State Legislature to increase staff salaries.  Another concern, she stated, is the erosion of access to education.  Cuts to higher education funding coupled with increases to tuition must be addressed by the Board, to keep higher education accessible for all students.  In closing, she said her time on the Board has been a pleasure.  

President Moore presented Ms. Phillips with a framed Dolphie Emeritus Award and Ms. Peterson presented Ms. Phillips with a “Dolphie Basket,” containing memorabilia from the college.  
Motion 04:13
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson made a motion that the Board of Trustees adopt Resolution #85, Recognizing Years of Service of Trustee Sarah Phillips.

The motion, after a second by Ms. Elsa Welch, passed unanimously. 

A copy of the resolution is available for viewing in the President’s Office.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:
At 4:21 PM, Chair Burton announced that the Board would meet in Executive Session for 45 minutes for the purpose of evaluating a public employee.  
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING:

At 5:33 PM, the Regular Meeting reconvened. 
OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

The Open Comment Sheet was circulated prior to the meeting.  No one present signed up to speak.  

Trends and Updates:  NOEL-LEVITZ SURVEY ANALYSIS
Dr. Carol Henderson, Vice President for Academic Affairs, introduced Mr. Jim James, Director of Institutional Effectiveness, Assessment and Research.  Mr. James was the lead administrator on the Noel-Levitz survey project, which was intended to show staff how much of how we think we’re doing is in accord with how students thing we’re doing.  Mr. James said this type of survey has been in use on a national basis for 15 years.  Shoreline first administered it in Fall 2001 as preparation for the college’s 10-year accreditation.  It has now been administered for a second time, with the goal to build a set of longitudinal data over time.  The validity of the results has been tested and nationally normed.  Mr. James pointed out that the last ten questions of the survey were added locally and are not part of the norming process.  Dr. Henderson added that she felt survey data could be used with a high level of confidence.  
President Moore said that this information will be incorporated as Shoreline revises the Strategic Planning process.  The college will also infuse survey data into Program Planning and Assessment, as well as provide data to the Student Success Committee.  

Chair Paul Burton said that, through the Noel Levitz survey, Shoreline achieve get a sense of how our college fits into the bigger picture. 
ACTION:  APPROVE 2004-2005 STUDENT SERVICES AND ACTIVITIES BUDGET:
Interim Director of Student Programs, Mr. Scott Saunders, and ASB Treasurer, Carla Magee, provided background for this item, consideration by the Board of Student Services and Activities (S&A) Budget for July 1, 2004 through June 30, 2005 in the amount of $1,680,408.

The proposed budget was prepared by the SS&A Fee Budget Committee, chaired by Carla Magee, and the allocations were approved by the Student Senate at their meeting on June 2, 2004.  

Significant changes in revenue projections and several budget increases were developed as part of the budgeting process.  These include:

a)  Student Fee Revenue Projections Increased

An increase in student fees was approved by the Board of Trustees at their May meeting upon the recommendation of the SS&A Fee Budget Committee and Student Government.   Student Fee revenue for 2004-05 is projected to increase from the $930,000 collected in 2003-04 to $1,000,000.  The increased revenue will allow for existing programs to meet inflationary costs, and for continued funding of the new Campus Phone Outreach Program that was established during the past year. 

b)  Campus Phone Outreach Program

The Campus Phone Outreach Program was funded by the Student Senate at the end of fall quarter 2003 to support student success and student retention.  The program consists of a team of four students who contact freshman students during their first quarter at the College to answer questions and provide information about the College’s programs and support services.  The Campus Phone Outreach Program also contacts continuing students with an undecided academic major, and students participating in New Student Orientation and Registration during the summer.  This program received continuing funding in the 2004-05 budget.

c)  Athletic Department Increase

The budget for Intercollegiate and Intramural Sports was increased by $20,000.  These additional funds are intended to cover increases in travel expenses, officiating fees and insurance associated with the intercollegiate sports program.   The Athletic Department is also beginning discussions about increasing coaching stipends.

d)  Delta Epsilon Chi and Phi Theta Kappa changed from clubs to organizations

Delta Epsilon Chi (the College business and marketing program), and Phi Theta Kappa, (the College academic honorary and service program) each had their status changed from student club to student organization.  These changes were recommended by the Budget Committee and were approved by the Student Senate at their June 2, 2004 meeting.  Both DEC and PTK have annual requirements for funding that are fairly stable and that exceed the $1,000 baseline budgets traditionally allocated to clubs.  The change to organization status will allow DEC and PTK to receive an annual budget during the spring process that match their annual budgetary requirements.

e)  New ADA Compliance Budget

The Budget Committee allocated $1,000 this year toward creation of a new American with Disabilities Act (ADA) Compliance budget.  This budget is intended to provide a fund for all student clubs and organizations to access American Sign Language interpreters, personal assistants or other resources required to comply with ADA requirements for students with disabilities to access student activities.  The creation of the new ADA Compliance budget was approved by the Student Senate at their meeting on June 2, 2004. 

f)  Planned Contingency of $105,965.   The 2004-05 budget includes a planned contingency fund that is sufficient to accommodate most unexpected shortfalls in student fee revenue, or un-funded budget demands (i. e. athletic teams qualifying for playoffs, creation of new clubs or programs).  Student Government has also begun discussions about potential increases in stipends for faculty and staff advisors for clubs and organizations if revenues permit.  These stipends currently range from a maximum of $1,030 per year for Managing Advisor to a minimum of $260 per year for a Contact Advisor.  They have only increased between $10-$30 per year since 1978.  

Motion 04:14
Ms. Elsa Welch moved that the proposed Student Services and Activities Fee budget for FY2004-05 in the amount of $1,680,408 be approved and that actual cash balances from June 30, 2004 be incorporated into the student contingency budget.  She further moved that the Board authorize the College President or the Vice President for Administrative Services to budget and expend such funds consistent with applicable state regulations and/or College policies and procedures and adjust for errors or corrections as needed.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was approved by the Board unanimously.

Vice President Beverly Brandt complimented Ms. Magee on her work as ASB Treasurer, saying she is one of the finest students with whom Ms. Brandt has ever worked.  Ms. Magee held her own with her grades while serving as Treasurer. 
ACTION:  ADOPT RESOLUTION NO. 84, “GRANTING OF ADMINISTRATOR EMERITUS STATUS TO VICE PRESIDENT PAULETTE FLEMING:”
Chair Burton read Resolution No. 84, granting Administrator Emeritus Status to Vice President for Human Resources and Employee Relations, Ms. Paulette Fleming.  

Motion 04:15
Ms. Sarah Phillips moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 84, granting Administrator Emeritus status to Vice President Paulette Fleming. 

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was passed unanimously by the Board. 

Vice President Fleming was presented with a bouquet of flowers in addition to the framed Resolution.  A copy of the resolution is available for viewing in the President’s Office.

ACTION:  RATIFY PRESIDENT’S CONTRACT:
Motion 04:16
Ms. Sarah Phillips made a motion that the Board of Trustees ratify the Employment Contract of President Holly Moore, dated May 7, 2004.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion. The Board unanimously approved ratification of the Employment Contract for President Holly Moore. 
REPORT/INFORMATION ITEM:  UPDATE APPENDICES TO POLICY 4111, “AFFIRMATIVE ACTION/EQUAL OPPORTUNITY:”

Vice President Paulette Fleming provided background for this report.  

The Affirmative Action Committee began its review and rewrite of these documents over one year ago.  Vice President Fleming gave a brief chronology of activities related to the rewrite and review process.

January 2002 - Policy 4111 revisions adopted by the Board of Trustees.

March 2002 – June 2003 - The Affirmative Action Committee revised the Appendices to Policy 4111, which incorporate the college's hiring procedures.

September 2003 to March 2004 – The Affirmative Action Committee invited and integrated feedback from the campus community into a final version of Appendices.
Ms. Fleming credited Ms. Victoria Lauber and Ms. Cathy Chun for their outstanding work, which she said was instrumental to the final outcome.  

The work, to date, culminated with a review by the College Council this June prior to presentation to the Board.  The Appendices were also brought to the college labor organizations, discussed at division meetings and brought before the faculty as a whole, always with the opportunity for input in the context of bettering the institution as a whole.  
Ms. Fleming said the work presented to the Board at today’s meeting does not mean the work on these Appendices is done.  There are additional goals and next steps.  She expects the outcome will be well received, but will involve a period of training. 

President Holly Moore called attention to a dissenting opinion presented at the College Council.  The opinion stated is that on Page Three, middle paragraph, it should be mandatory that a faculty member be present on all screening committees.  Further, the opinion is that the different constituencies should each have distinctly written hiring practices.  And, finally, the dissenting opinion is that faculty from the program where the hire is to be made should be included on the screening committee.  President Moore said that, though these opinions had been expressed, the Council, by consensus, concurred with the existing document and agreed that it could be forwarded to the Board as an information item. 
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis remarked that revising the Appendices down from over 30 pages is amazing.  Vice President Fleming replied that the current draft before the Board is draft number 16.  

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Federation President, Professor Karen Toreson, thanked Ms. Phillips for her years of service to Shoreline.  She thanked Vice President Fleming for making the Human Resources office a friendly place.  

Professor Toreson said that the faculty consider summer an opportunity for renewal and enrichment.  Some are doing research, as well as reading materials and publications they haven’t had a chance to do during the school year.

She continued, saying that, during the last week of Spring Quarter, the negotiation teams held their final session and reached a tentative agreement.  Because the meeting occurred late Monday before final examinations, there was no opportunity to disseminate to the faculty.  Thus, the tentative contract may be disseminated to them during the summer, with the first opportunity to vote on ratification by Fall Quarter 2004.  
Three faculty mentors have been designated:  Professors Art West, Christine Shafner and Paul Duernberger.  Two mentors will have four new faculty to mentor and one mentor will have five.  
Professor Toreson concluded her remarks by saying that summer will allow everyone to work on how to improve communication skills, including learning more about other’s points of view and listening carefully to what the other person is saying.  She is looking forward to the coming year as a year for growth. 

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:
Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing classified staff, said farewell to Ms. Phillips, noting that, in addition to her commitment to Shoreline, she had provided many humorous moments just when it was most needed.  She said Vice President Fleming would be missed on campus, saying her participation in Joint Labor Management processes was great and that, throughout her service to Shoreline, she was always fair and always calm.    

Ms. Lytle is serving on the statewide civil service reform negotiation team representing community colleges.  She said a message will soon be transmitted on negotiation status to the bargaining units, as appropriate, on campus.  Though negotiations are scheduled to be completed by the end of August, she predicted that there is no way this can happen, saying if the contract can be presented to the Governor by October she would be surprised. 
REPORT:  STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

New Student Body Association President-elect, Mr. Sean Keller, was introduced.

Current ASB President, Mr. Alex Oh, provided a synopsis of equipment, as recommended by the Technology Committee, to be purchased as approved by the students’ Executive Board on June 2, 2004.  

Mr. Oh said the new Executive Board and student leadership will participate in an eight-day leadership course from September 7 through 16.  Student leaders will learn how they can contribute to student success and become familiar with the college mission and vision.  They will also learn how to run effective meetings, provide tours, manage conflict, manage time and maintain academic skills while in office.  

The telephone outreach program will continue throughout the summer.  Calls will be made to new students coming to Shoreline for the first time and to students who didn’t attend orientation to find out why they didn’t go further.  The program will be relocated to the Student Programs office. 

Mr. Oh then reported on club activities and concluded his remarks by noting that the annual athletic banquet had been held on June 8.

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:
Dr. Holly Moore began her report by thanking ASB President Alex Oh for his ability to step into a leadership role late in the year and complete an outstanding job when he also had many other commitments.  She said he made an outstanding speech at Commencement.

President Moore extended her thanks to Ms. Sarah Phillips, saying she had been a great Board member, often presenting the “other side” so members could look analytically at issues.  She then welcomed guest from the audience, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, who will replace Ms. Phillips on the Board, effective July 1.
She said Vice President Fleming would be missed.  She thanked Ms. Fleming, along with Dr. Carol Henderson, Professor Karen Toreson, Ms. Peggy Lytle and the Human Resources office for completing the multiple faculty hiring processes this past year. 

President Moore had the opportunity to talk with Professor Diana Sampson, who is traveling again to China, where she has been able to successfully negotiate two teaching contracts at the Harbin Institute of Technology (HIT) for this summer.  Each contract calls for an instructor to teach from July through mid-August, four classes per day.  HIT is providing air fare and housing and will pay approximately $15.00 per hour.  Ms. Sampson is also helping to negotiate another partnership with a university in Shanghai. 
Dr. Moore shared correspondence, including an email from Community Colleges for International Development (CCID) recognizing Shoreline’s Study Abroad program for best practices nationally.   

President Moore cited notification in the recent Journal of Community College Trustees that Shoreline has been selected as one of the colleges in the national transfer system, which provides access to higher education for students of color.  Shoreline’s project will focus on tribal colleges.  

Professors Robert Shields and Russell Roscoe along with Dean Berta Lloyd and Vice President Darlene Miller have been working on a MOU between Shoreline and the Allegheny Center to form a partnership.  As a result, Shoreline has been asked to send a team to a Synergy Conference sponsored by the National Science Foundation in August.  The conference will focus on institutional reform centered on Information Technology.  

Dr. Moore said Shoreline has again been selected as a model Perkins Plan.  She then read excerpts from several students from the Speech Language Pathology Assistant program, praising instructor Ms. Susan Sparks.  Further correspondence included accolades for Vice President of Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, from the Western Association of College and University Business Officers (WACUBO) for her work on behalf of the association.  The letter credited the work of Ms. Brandt as a “critical factor in the success of our organization” and thanked President Moore for allowing Ms. Brandt’s participation in WACUBO.  
REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:
Board Chair, Mr. Paul Burton, began his report by saying that the positive letters about Shoreline’s staff are important to the college.  
He read through the major emphases of the upcoming TACTC agenda for the next legislative session.  The number-one objective is adequate compensation for college employees.  He said the lack of compensation is undermining the ability for employees to be able to provide for the very citizens the college is trying to serve.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, referring to TACTC’s legislative agenda, said she has been serving as the Legislative Liaison from the Board this past year and this document is a distillation of the Legislative Commission’s work this the past year for the next biennium.  

The upcoming Board Retreat was discussed, including a request to give Ms. Gidget Terpstra a copy of the Board Goals from last year and provide access to her for the Day-at-a-Glance electronic newsletter.  A Board self-evaluation will be conducted as part of the retreat. 

Chair Burton said Shoreline’s new trustee orientation session will be scheduled for Ms. Terpstra.  

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for September 22, 2004, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Burton adjourned the meeting at 7:04 PM.







Signed _______________________ 









Paul D. Burton, Chair

Attest:  _______________________ 
_____________________________ 
Michele Foley, Secretary to the Board
